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He ika kai ake i raro, 
he rāpaki ake i raro.
As a fish begins by 

nibbling from below,
so the ascent of a

hill begins from the 
bottom.

Whakatauki
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Introduction
Mihimihi
Under the Youth Council Terms of Reference, Youth Council must report back to Council on the 
previous year’s operations. Having undergone a period of transition within the operations of 
Youth Council, we are presenting the 2016 and 2017 Youth Council Annual Reports together.
I would like to pay tribute to Siobhan Davies, the Chair of Youth Council in 2016, for her dedication 
to Youth Council and advancing the work done by young people around Wellington.

Youth Council had a successful year in 2016, working to better engage young people in the 2016 
Local Authority elections, with some outstanding social media content produced by Youth Council 
to promote young people’s ability to vote.

On the policy front, Youth Council provided feedback to both Wellington City Council and 
Parliament in 2016, on a variety of topics including the 2016/17 Annual Plan, Play Spaces Policy, and 
the Healthy Homes Bill. 

Of equal importance, Youth Council was successful in applying for funding from the Ministry of 
Youth Development to develop a framework for youth engagement in Wellington. This enabled our 
work in 2017, which is more fully described in the Annual Report for that year.

As is always the case, 2016 was a year of significant growth for Youth Council, with the constant 
evolution of the work we do requiring our group to adapt our ways of working to best serve the 
community. Having become a member of Youth Council in 2016, I was as excited then as I am now 
to continue providing a voice for Wellington’s young people on the issues that matter to them.

Brad Olsen
Queen’s Young Leader - 2016
Youth Council Chair
July 2018

Purpose
Ngā take
The Wellington City Youth Council’s purpose is to:

Assist and advise
Assist and advise the [Wellington] 
City Council on how to help grow 
a great City where young people 
thrive and contribute to the City 

Council’s priorities

Bring insight
Bring extra insight to Council 
(a youth perspective) to solve 

problems facing a changing world

Develop members
Develop the capabilities of its 

members (including leadership and 
engaging wider youth).
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Membership
Mematanga
The following people were members of the Wellington City Youth Council during 2016:
Siobhan Davies  Chair
Ollie Michie  Deputy Chair (until March 2016)
Melissa Gibson  Deputy Chair (from March 2016)

Anya Bukholt-Payne Cameron Wright
Jack Comer-Hudson Jack Marshall 
Niamh Hyde  Petelo Leaupepe
Sean Johnson  Sebastian Klinkum
Sophie Reedy-Young Teri O’Neill
Tim Rutherford

Damon Rusden  Term ended August 2016
Justina Koh  Term ended August 2016
Brad Olsen  Term started August 2016
Dexter Smith  Term started August 2016
Jackson Lacy  Term started August 2016
Laura Somerset  Term started August 2016
Shine Wu  Term started August 2016
Siobhan McCarthy  Term started August 2016

Policies and plans
Kaupapa here
In accordance with the Joint Letter of Agreement, Youth Council submitted 
on various proposed policies and plans. However, due to the Local Authority 
elections which took place in October 2016, there were fewer opportunities than in 
previous years to submit. 
The full list of submissions and consultations Youth Council participated in throughout 2016 is set out below:

 - Submission on the 2016/17 Annual Plan (to WCC)
 - Submission on the Wellington Play Spaces Policy (to WCC)
 - Submission on the Healthy Homes Bill (to Parliament)
 - Provided feedback on the Animal Bylaw/Cat Policy
 - Applied for funding from the Local Government Youth Projects Fund (to the Ministry of Youth Development), and were   
  successful

Youth Council highlights the following submissions and our feedback:

Submission on the 2016/17 Annual Plan
Youth Council broadly supported Council’s Annual Plan.

In particular, Youth Council provided feedback on young people’s views on the Low Carbon Capital Plan, and the target that Council set itself 
to achieve. Youth Council was also supportive of the switch to electric buses that was signalled in 2016.

Youth Council also submitted on the need to explore options to reduce sewage sludge going into Wellington’s landfills. We also noted our 
support for Council’s change to water laterals cost burden. We reiterated our support for a proposed Urban Development Authority, which 
we viewed as important to ensure optimum land use.

Finally, Youth Council noted our support for both the changes in Zealandia’s governance, and our support for the increase in provision for 
the living wage.

Submission on the Wellington Play Spaces Policy
Following consultation with young people in Wellington, including prospective Youth Council members, the Youth Council submitted in 
support of the Play Spaces Policy.

In particular, Youth Council supported the focus on maintaining formal playgrounds rather than building larger numbers of new play-
grounds, with an emphasis on the regular updating of playgrounds and their surrounding areas. We were pleased to see that children and 
carers with disabilities had been thoughtfully considered in the policy, but urged a greater emphasis on making play spaces as inclusive as 
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possible.

We supported Council’s direction to provide play spaces that cater to a younger demographic, alongside calling for the addition of new 
spaces for activities such as skating and biking to increase inclusivity and would encourage recreational sport, which was noted as a priority 
by Youth Council. We were also supportive of the integration of the natural environment with play spaces.

Finally, we endorsed the consideration that Wellington City as a whole is a play space, with the playful design in spaces like laneways and 
the waterfront.

2016 Local Government Elections
Ngā Pōtitanga ā-Rohe 2016
The Joint Letter of Agreement set out that Youth Council should “develop a project to encourage young people in the Wellington City district 
to vote in the 2016 local body elections.” Therefore, Youth Council developed a social media strategy to reach out to young people, inform 
them of the elections, and encourage them to participate.

Youth Council recorded this social media campaign as a success and heard good informal feedback from young people with regard to the 
communication that the local elections were occurring. Although no age breakdowns for voters is available for local authority elections, we 
are confident our efforts increased young people’s understanding and awareness of the elections process.

Member development
Whakahiato mema
To develop the capabilities of its members, Youth Council created a professional development programme that all Youth Councillors 
would participate in, as was noted in Youth Council’s 2015 Annual Report. The programme was based on Youth Council feedback about 
skills it felt would be useful to develop, both for Youth Council-related work, and personal development. These workshops included 
meeting etiquette, event management, recruitment, writing submissions, and presentation delivery. 

These were delivered throughout 2016.

Youth Council thanks our various supporters and those that enable us to do the work we do, including parents, friends, colleagues, and in 
particular Council officers and elected members. 

We additionally extend our gratitude to Youth Councillor Jackson Lacy for his incredible design skills across the year, including his work 
formatting this Annual Report.

Youth Council looks forward to presenting this report to the City Strategy Committee in August 2018. 

Brad Olsen   Ollie Michie
Chair    Deputy Chair
Wellington City Youth Council Wellington City Youth Council
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facebook /WLGYouthCouncil
twitter @WLGYouthCouncil
instagram @WLGYouthCouncil
envelope-open Youth.Council@wcc.govt.nz




